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The Distributor 
Is a monthly publication of the Early Ford V8 Club of  
America, Hi-Country Regional Group, a not-for-profit club 
founded in 1970, dedicated to the restoration & preservation 
of Ford Motor Company vehicles manufactured from 1932 
to 1953.  
 

Contributions of articles, photos, cartoons, sale or wanted 
items, etc., are welcome and may be mailed to Steve Kenne-
dy, deadline the 18th of the month.  
 

Address: Steve Kennedy 
  8137 Zang St. 
  Arvada, CO 80005 
  303-489-3955 evenings please 
  or email skennedy@ecentral.com 
 

EARLY FORD V8 CLUB OF AMERICA 
HI- COUNTRY REGIONAL GROUP 

National Regional Director 
Lou Mraz …...lfmj60@aol.com  303-755-4637 Regional Director  
 
2024 Officers & Board: 
Jay Svigel …..…….… (2024-2026)……..President 
                          303-548-5541      jabta@comcast.net 
Tom Webb …………. (2024-2026) ...Vice President 
                                303-827-5446      WebbV860@gmail.com 
Mark Merritt ………. (2023-2025)....Recording Sec 
                                 505-554-8881      markgmerritt@gmail.com 
Fred Hower …………(2023-2025)…Treasurer 
Loren Helfenbein        (2022-2024)   Board Member & 
720-289-2019 lorenhelfenbein@gmail.com  Corresponding Sec. 
Patti Jantz …………...(2024)………..Board Member 
 
Chairpersons: 
Debra Jones …………………………. Membership  
                              303-232-9458, dkayjones33@aol.com 
Abe Jones ……….…….…...…...… Tour Chairman 

720-641-3179 abej2850@gmail.com 
Vacant ………………...………...Seminar Chairman 
  
Vacant….……………...……...…. Meeting Programs 
Jim Nielsen …………..……..….CCCC Representative 
 
Newsletter/Web Site/Facebook Staff: 
Debra Jones……..………………... Circulation 
Ed Rockwell …………………........ Photographer 
Patti Jantz. …………. Remembrance & Celebrations 
Alan White …twowhites@gmail.com ...Web Master 
Coty Carmack ……………………...Facebook Editor 
                                                                   cotyvette@icloud.com 
Steve Kennedy ................................. Editor  
                       skennedy@ecentral.com, 303-489-3955 
 EFV8 Hi-Country Regional Group 
 P.O. Box 3137,  
 Littleton, CO 80122 
WebSite:   HiCountryV8.org 
FaceBook https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?
id=100075693709757 

Copyright Hi-Country Regional Group #28 
unless otherwise noted��

 

The Hi-Country Regional Group meets the first Thursday of 
each month at 7:30 pm, at the Saint Michael and All Angels 
Church, 1400 South University Boulevard, (Univ & Arkansas, 
one block north of Florida) Denver, CO 80210. 

The parking lot is on the east side of the Church and we enter 
the community room through the last door on the south side of 
the building. 

Board meetings are also at the Church, on the fourth Thursday 
of each month. 

President’s Letter 
       Well, our March 2024 general meeting 
was successful in many ways, and as I find 
myself President at a unique time for our 
club, many questions and topics were given 
during the meeting. 
   We have many long-time members who 
see the club as a social club with the com-
mon enjoyment of sharing the love of an-
tique ford’s and mercury’s. A problem that 
has surfaced over the past years of rising 
prices is the concept of having to pay for 
“doughnuts” at a seminar. We have a large 
surplus of dollars so why not set aside some 
of those dollars into the budget for doughnut 
pleasure? To enhance the draw for old and 
new members, we continue to put out the 
traditional $1.00 tip jar for refreshments, and 
the difference is paid by the club. That 
would stop the nit picking that we hear at 
seminars and certain functions. 
   Second, we have this surplus of dollars 
that we are wasting our time at trying to give 
away, when we could use the dollars for our 
own benefit. What satisfaction is obtained by 
giving money away, when we could subsi-
dize our own social calendar. The monies 
were the result of many past club functions 
with the hope that something in the future 
could be achieved if the need would arise. 
Harry Lindsay brought up a good “food for 
thought” statement as to why are we giving 
money away when we could use it for our-
selves. Our dues that we pay was brought 
about by our need to keep the “Club” afloat 
in previous years, but a check & balance sys-
tem in place would still keep the club going 
  for a long period of time. Frugal usage of  

Hi-Country Regional Group #28 
Meeting Place 
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March Monthly Minutes 

   The February board meeting was called to order at 
7:01 pm by President Jay. Also in attendance were Lor-
en Helfenbein, Patti Jantz, Tom Webb and Steve Ken-
nedy taking minutes as Mark was out of town. 
   Tom talked about For Sale and related advertising in 
the newsletter. There should not be any non-flathead 
related ads nor any ads from anyone who is not a club 
member. 
   Fred was not in attendance so there was no Treasur-
er's Report. Lou, Arnel and Fred still need to find time 
to get together and talk about ways to do some invest-
ing for the club. 
   Tom had a list showing names of many of the Charter 
Member. The list was dated June 1978; however, the 
club was formed in 1963.  Charter Members that are 
still members are Sam Benton, Ivan Fiecher, Don Lund, 
Merrill Newman and Bud Orr. 
   Seminars: There are no seminars scheduled for 
March right now. So, the plan is to have a Meet & 
Greet on Saturday, March 16th for coffee and donuts. 
One suggestion was for breakfast at the Golden Corral, 
Hampden and Santa Fe. Another was to meet at Clemet 
Park, 7306 W Bowles Ave, Littleton, CO 80123, Just 
east of Wadsworth near Bowels. There is a public re-
stroom there and lots of off-street parking. Another sug-

February Board Minutes 

our surplus dollars could be put into place once 
again!  
   Would I be the President who ran this club 
“into the ground” because our savings account 
was severely reduced? Why are we penny 
pinching every time a topic comes up where 
we need supplies, donations, or postage. We 
should use those surplus dollars and let the ac-
count dwindle a little. The board would pro-
vide the oversight as to say “enough is 
enough”.  
   Finally, Bernie Sawin saw the vote that we 
continue the “Vanderhoof” donation that is set 
to end in 2027. We should use those surplus 
dollars to continue that scholarship when the 
time comes?  
   While we fidget watching the snow come 
down waiting for those nice days of driving 
this Springtime, think about the best ways to 
keep this social club happy and enjoyable. I 
certainly enjoy getting together with other club 
members. 
President Jay  

gestion was the Observatory Park, 2930 E. Illiff Avenue, 
Denver. Parking would be on the street. 
   Tours: For the March Tour there is the Tri-State Hot 
Rod and Kustom show at the National Western Complex.  
Membership: Everyone is looking forward to the printed 
roster. Once the roster is out, the Call List will be updat-
ed. 
   Jay gave a check for the Red Rocks Foundation to Tom 
to give to Bernie Sawin as Bernie always takes it out to 
Red Rocks to deliver it. 
   Jay is looking for DVDs by Lorin Sorensen of '36-‘37s. 
Tom said he may have one.  
Adjourned 8:10 
Steve Kennedy 
Backup Secretary 

Date: 03.07.24 
President Jay, with a big bang, called the Meet-
ing to order at 7:30. 
Vice President: Tom introduced a new trimmer 
sleeker model of the 250 Club Binders and re-
minded members about some of the history of 
the 250.  He then recog-
nized Bernie Sawin for 40 
continuous years of 250 
club attainment with a 
beautiful plaque for Ber-
nie’s Man Cave. 
Treasurer’s Report: Fred 
reported on our finances as 
of 2/29/2024.  We made a 
little money, spent a little 
money, and still have some 
left over.  He also updated 
committee work on poten-
tial to use club funds in 
support of various causes, 
one being the Ford V8 
Club Archives (Benson 
Ford Research Cen-
ter).  Fred asked club 
members to contact him 
with other ideas/
suggestions.  Donuts and croissants came up as a 
suggestion from the floor but Fred worried there 
could be a hole in that notion.   
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From the Editor 
The newsletter deadline is usually the 18th of the 
month, but don’t wait til the deadline to send 
stuff in as I start working on the next issue right 
after each monthly meeting. I need time to put 
everything together, Jay needs time to proof it 
and we go back and forth a few times before it is 
done. 

The following email addresses need to be corrected in the 2024 Ros-
ter. 
Larry Kreider                Denvrdoc@comcast.net;   
John & Linda Smith jjssmith1@comcast.net;  

Roster email Corrections 

Secretary’s Report:  None 
Seminars: Tentative Saturday March 16th at the 
old meeting place (Church) in Englewood, 
pending City approval.  As it turns out the old 
church was not razed for new development and 
is now an operating commercial co-op.  Donuts 
will be gratis and sponsored by our fearless and 
sugar challenged leader, Jay. 
Tours:  Abe asked for ideas from members on 
where they would like to go for tours.  The 
April Garage Tour is still a work in pro-
gress.  May 19th Tour is Wings Over The Rock-
ies. 
Colorado Collector Car Council:  Jim Nielsen 
reported February and March meetings. Meals 
were provided by Specialty Car Insurance. Jim 
recommended them and they are also a sponsor 
of our club (Paul Leuenberger).  Annual Car 
Show will be August 3rd, please plan to attend 
as it’s the Council major fundraiser.  Jim also 
put in a plug for Forney Museum and the possi-
bility of having a tour there.  All Forney Dust 
and Shines are filled for 2024.  Friend of Cars is 
raising funds to lobby the state legislature on 
automotive issues.  Gateway Classic Cars is 
hosting Coffee & Chrome April 27th.  Our lob-
byist gave a good report that no significant leg-
islation pending with impact to the car hob-
by.  Apparently, he could not guarantee that for 
any other facet of our lives.   
National Club: No report. 
New Business: Bernie asked members for ap-
proval to continue club sponsorship of Red 
Rocks Community College Scholarship which 
was unanimously approved.  Next Board Meet-
ing is 03/21/24 at 7:00PM.  
Old Business:  Donuts keep coming up as a hot 
topic.  Seems we are obsessed with those little 
things. 
Show and Tell:  No showing or telling.  
Newsletter: Steve asked members to get any-
thing they want included in the newsletter to 
him by this Friday 3/8/24 as he will be travel-
ing. 
Membership Reports: Rosters were distribut-
ed, and Deb reported we currently have 128 
members.  Deb was thanked for all her hard 
work on membership and the roster. 

Remembrances: Patti provided an update on 
members and member spouses with health-
related issues. Casey Hayes took another fall. 
Dana Dillow’s (Estep) mother passed away. Ste-
ve Carmack is back in rehab. Carol and Carolyn 
O’Louthlin say Hello. AND Eddie Rockwell and 
his son Glen are back 
in town for a couple 
weeks. They are re-
placing the clutch in 
Eddie’s ‘40.  
Wanted or For Sale: 
Member Jim Terpstra 
needs brake work on his 34 Ford pickup.  Give 
him a call if you can help.  I would help but 
brakes aren’t working all that well on my 36 so 
not sure if Jim should rely on me.  Jim Nielsen 
has a Ford Merkur for sale, give him a call if 
you are interested. Despite rumors to the contra-
ry Jim’s shop is not for sale, only the Merkur.  I 
was sitting next to Jim, tried to buy several other 
cars from his collection and got nowhere.  He is 
a tough negotiator and likes to use the term "no" 
as one of his tactics.  
Program: We watched Ed Gallagher’s Video 
Production “Denver Hot Rods” with nice fea-
tures on our very own Duane Helms ‘28 Ford 
Roadster and Tom Wentworth’s 32 5 Window 
Coupe.  That Ed has some mad skills with a vid-
eo camera. 
Meeting Adjourned: 8:52PM 
Secretary Mark M. 
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Borrowed from the Albuquerque Tumbleweed, thanks 

�

McCarty-Sherman was a Ford Dealer at 775 Santa Fe Drive during the 1920’s and 30’s and early 
1940’s In the late ‘40s they moved to 1700 E. Colfax St. They were on of the first car dealers in 
Denver to introduce the new post WWII cars. 

Donated by Wes Johnson 
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Canadian Deuce Days 
Some years back  we were in Victoria, Canada and on our way back, getting loaded onto the Ferry, we were fortu-
nate enough to see lots of 1932” and other Fords. 
Steve & Deanie��
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1981 Spring Tour, Photos by Harry Lindsay 

Casey Hayes Club Tour 

Steve Carmack,   Broomfield Harry Lindsay,  Lafayette 

1982 Turkey Trot, Photos by Harry Lindsay 

Highland High School was in the Thornton-
Northglenn area of the metro area. Today, it may 

be Horizon High School. 
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© County Motor Australia, Reprinted with permission 
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Ten years ago, after the passing of club member Dennis Vanderhoof, a donation from his estate gave Hi-
Country V8-Club $2000 a year for 15 years to do as we wished.  Many members have come and gone 
during these years, with new members as well as long-time members not knowing how this all came to be 
– the scholarship.  I thought a little history was in order. 
 First up – Who was Dennis Vanderhoof?  
The following was written by Walt Hume, Dennis’ friend and across the street neighbor for over 34 years, 
when he passed away in 2011. 
 Former teacher, counselor and coach, Dennis became active in the old car hobby upon his retire-
ment from the Jefferson Co. School System.  He 
was an energetic guy with good business acumen 
and obtained business ownership in a bike shop, 
bowling alley and rental properties.  As an avid car 
buff, he enjoyed Fords, Chevys and Chryslers.  He 
owned 3 Model A’s, 2 Chevys, 2 Mustangs, a Cor-
vette, English Triumph and 2 1950 Fords.  He was 
an active member of 3 or 4 car clubs as well as a 
member of the Arvada Historical Society for over 
20 years.   

The yearly Hi-Country Scholarship: 
The process of donation was initiated by input from 
Hi-Country member Dave McCord, suggesting our 
club be more engaged in projects which provide a 
return to the Community. Our 2014 Board of Di-
rectors (Harry Lindsay, President) placed this sug-
gestion under review, appointing a team consisting 
of members:  Bernie Sawin, Dennis Blake and 
Merrill Newman to investigate opportunities within 
various shop training facilities. Early on the club 
decided we didn’t need the money. We’ve always been a self-supporting group and the student scholar-
ship idea came up. Something relating to our old autos & working on them was of major interest.  Look-
ing at many vocational auto avenues led to highly technical programs that didn’t pertain to club cars and 
members, Auto body did!  Red Rocks C. C. had the only program in Metro Denver!  Bernie Arellano 
spends many hours weekly volunteering and mentoring students enrolled in automotive curriculum at 
RRCC/Warren Tech, and has for over a decade.  He served as an advisor to our appointed scholarship 
team. 
 The 2014 Board approved their suggestion and a Hi-Country Regional Group scholarship of 
$2,000 yearly, in memory of Dennis Vanderhoof to Red Rocks Community College Foundation, Lake-
wood, CO.  The scholarship will benefit a student enrolled in the “Automotive Collision & Customiza-
tion” course as determined by the RRCC Scholarship Foundation. Bernie Sawin and Merrill Newman, de-
livered the first $2,000 check from then Treasurer, Patti Jantz, to the college on February 12, 2015 for the 
2014 – 2015 school year.  Merrill and Bernie made this “delivery” to the school until 2018 when Merrill 
moved to Kansas.  Bernie made it to Red Rocks CC now the eleventh time on February 27th.  I had to get 
a photo!  
 I would like to thank Sasha Vanderhoof, (our honorary member), her neighbor Walt Hume, Mer-
rill, and the Bernie’s (Sawin & Arellano) for their input and making the ol’ Jefferson County school 
teacher happy with the direction his gift to us went. 
 
    Submitted by:  Tom Webb 

Hi-Country V8 Club Scholarship Revisited 

Bernie Sawin handing the check to 
Mark Johnson, Program Coordinator 

of the RRCC Foundation". 



 

The Distributor, Vol 54, Issue 4, April  2024 Page 10  Hi-Country Regional Group #28 

This month’s cover photo is by Harry Lindsay, taken 
at the Thornton-Northglenn high school. Today, it 
may be Horizon High School. Sometime later, it was 
changed to Skyview High School.  Then finally, it 
was closed down for good. It was located at 88th & 
York in Thornton. 

Cover Photo 

Wanted/For(D) Sale 

Wanted: 
 Engine pans (All 37-40 Pass/Comm) , LH 91A 

6776 RH 91A-6775, (Engine Block to frame) 
 Exhaust Pipe (78-5245) 37-39, C/L R EXH to 

muffler inlet 43.75", (2" OD Pipe) 
 Cross Over Pipe 78-5267 (37-41), C/L Exhaust 

man flange to muffler inlet 19.75”, (1 1/2”  OD 
Pipe), 91A - 8157A (39 STD only) 

 Chrome center grille (vertical piece) 
Tom Webb, 303-827-5446 

For Sale:  NEW  
9 1/2 inch, 8BA 
Clutch pressure 
plate, disc, throw 
out bearing and 
piolet bearing. 
Paid $225, asking 
$125, Steve K,  
303-489-3955,   
skennedy@ecentral.com 

For Sale: 1940 Ford 4 door sedan, disc brakes,  
radial tires, leather seats, rebuilt ‘48 Merc engine, 
dual exhaust, Folkstone gray, best looking and 
driving ‘40 Deluxe sedan in the world, $25,000 
firm!! It is a dandy FORD!!! 

Steve Carmack, 303-589-4803,  
FirehouseSteve@msn.com 

1941 Ford Coupe: Engine overhauled several years ago 
but never installed. Most all the parts are there but in 
boxes. $4000 neg. Gary Werner, 303-808-3519, calls  
only, no text or email. 

Photo of the 6000th Ford B-24 in Flight over the Ford  
Rotunda, Dearborn, Michigan, September 13, 1944. Pho-
to courtesy Allied Warbirds and Pilots of WWII. Photo 
donated by Roy Lange. 

Ford B-24 in Flight  

Jim Nielsen has a Ford Merkur for sale, give him 
a call if you are interested, 303-788-0519W.   
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EARLY FORD V8 CLUB OF AMERICA 

HI- COUNTRY REGIONAL GROUP 
2024 Schedule of Events 

Monthly Meetings are held the first Thursday of  the month 
Seminars are held the first Saturday of the month, unless otherwise rescheduled. 

Tours are held the third Sunday of the month, unless otherwise rescheduled.  
Board Meetings are held the 4th Thursday of the month, unless otherwise rescheduled. 

 January 
  4th, NO Monthly Meeting*  
  6th, NO Seminar or Tour in January * 
21st, Installation Banquet * 
25th, Board Meeting 
27th, Polar Bear Swap Meet-Adams Cnty Fairgrounds 
   February 
    1st Monthly Meeting * 
    3rd Seminar Tri-state Swap Meet * 
   18th Tour* 
   22nd, Board Meeting 
  
March 
      7th, Monthly Meeting * 
     9th Tour (Tentative)* 
    9-10th, Tri-State Hot Rod Car Show 
….10th, Daylight Savings Time Begins 
    16th Seminar (Tentative)* 
    21st, Board Meeting 
    31st, Easter 
  

April 
    4th, Monthly Meeting (1st Thursday)* 
4-7 Denver (New Car) Auto Show, at the  
                                             Convention Center 
     6th, Seminar (Tentative)* 
 21.st  Bob Wilson’s Garage Tour* 
 25th, Board Meeting 
 
 

 May 
     2nd, Monthly Meeting * 
    4th, Seminar (Tentative)* 
  12th, Mother’s Day 
  19th, Tour of Wings Over the Rockies (Lowery)* 
  23th, Board Meeting 
  27th, Memorial Day Car Show at Applebee’s  
          on west Colfax & Miller 
 

 June 
    6th, Monthly Meeting * 
    8th, Seminar* 
    8th, Pre-war Swap Meet, Adams County Fairgrounds 
  15th, Drive Your Ford Day Tour* 
  16th, Father’s Day 
  17th to 24th Central Meet 
  27nd, Board Meeting   

July 
   4th, Independence Day 
  11th, Monthly Meeting * 
  13th, Seminar*   
  21st, Tour* 
  25th, Board Meeting 
  30th, Henry Ford’s Birthday 
    
August 
      1st, Monthly Meeting  * 
     3rd ,  Rocky Mtn Car & Air Show 
   10th, ,  Club Auction-Seminar* 
   18th , Anderson Park Car Picnic (Tour) Abe * 
   22nd,  Board Meeting 
  
September 
     2nd, Labor Day Car Show at Applebee’s  
          on west Colfax & Miller 
     5th, Monthly Meeting * 
     7th, Seminar* 
     8th, All Ford Day (Tour) Abe * 
  16-24 Eastern Meet 
   26th, Board Meeting 
    
 October 
    3rd Monthly Meeting * 
    5th Seminar* 
  7th-11th Hershey Swap Meet 
  20th Turkey Trot (tour), Gene & Abe* 
  24th   Board Meeting 
  31st   Halloween 
 
   November  
    3rd Daylight Savings Time Ends 
    7th, Monthly Meeting * 
    9th, Seminar* 
  11th, Veterans Day Ft. Logan (Tour) * 
  21st, Board Meeting 
  28th, Thanksgiving 
 
December 
   5th, Monthly Meeting * 
   7th, Seminar, Holiday Party  
 15th, No Tour* 
 19th Board Meeting 
 25th, Christmas 
 31st, New Year’s Eve   
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APRIL  

Meeting is on 
the 1st 

Thusday!!! 


